

## Edited by Jennifer Sills

## Losing Mexican manatees

Over the past 2 years, the Antillean manatee (*Trichechus manatus*) in Tabasco, Mexico, has shown an alarming increase in mortality. In 2018, the Mexican government reported 48 manatee deaths attributed to algal blooms (*I*). By the end of June 2019, another 13 manatees had been found dead (2). It is estimated that a few hundred manatees remain throughout the Mexican territory (*3*, *4*), but population counts have not been updated since 1999 (*5*). Continued threats put these manatees at risk of local extinction.

Despite the manatees' classification as endangered by Mexico ( $\delta$ ) and vulnerable by the International Union for Conservation of Nature (7), Mexico has yet to invest the economic resources required to save them. Their habitat is exposed to contamination by agrochemicals, byproducts of oil industry, and urban waste such as pesticides, hydrocarbons, and toxic metals (I). Initially, the deaths in 2018 were attributed to toxic metals ( $\delta$ ), but given that manatees can accumulate more toxic metals than other mammals (9), uncertainty about the cause of death remains.

Manatees are important to Mexico's culture, ecology, and tourism (10). The species requires urgent financial and technical support, starting with short- and mediumterm diagnostics and monitoring studies to clarify the causes of mortality. Rescuing the manatee will require joint efforts by national and international private foundations and nongovernmental organizations. Mexican financial resources are limited; government investment in conservation of natural resources and science in general, combined, has not exceeded 0.55% of GDP in recent years (11).

The rescue of manatees in Tabasco has become urgent because the manatee is one of only four extant species of sirenids, along with the dugong (*Dugong dugon*), which is also threatened (*12*). Mexico, and international conservation allies, must prioritize manatee protection by addressing the effects of human activities and climate change on their habitat.

Gabriel Núñez-Nogueira\* and Melina Uribe-López Hydrobiology and Aquatic Pollution Laboratory, División Académica de Ciencias Biológicas, Universidad Juárez Autónoma de Tabasco, Entronque a Bosques de Saloya, 86150 Villahermosa, Tabasco, Mexico. \*Corresponding author. Email: gabriel.nunez@ujat.mx

#### REFERENCES AND NOTES

- Secretaría de Medio Ambiente y Recursos Naturales (SEMARNAT), Procuraduria Federal de Proteccion al Ambiente, "Reporte final: Atención de contingencia de manatíes en Tabasco" (2018); www.gob.mx/cms/ uploads/attachment/file/410558/Reporte\_mortandad\_de\_manaties\_act\_05\_nov\_18.pdf [in Spanish].
- F. Bautista Villegas, "Muere otro manati en Centla," XEVT Noticias (2019); www.xevt.com/verpagina. php?id=72928 [in Spanish].
- SEMARNAT, Comisión Nacional de Áreas Naturales Protegidas, "Programa de acción para la conservación de la especie: Manati (*Trichechus manatus manatus*)," L. D. Olivera Gómez, A. Ortega-Argueta, B. Morales Vela, L.C. Colmenero Rolón, Eds. (2010) [in Spanish].
- M. J. Pola Tellechea, "Manati, en peligro de extinción en Tabasco" (2018); www.diariopresente.mx/amp/ villahermosa/manati-en-peligro-de-extincion-entabasco/188081 [in Spanish].
- J. Morales-Vela et al., "Informe final del Proyecto H164" (1999); www.conabio.gob.mx/institucion/proyectos/ resultados/InfH164.pdf [in Spanish].
- "Manatí del Caribe (*Trichechus manatus*)," NaturaLista (2000); www.naturalista.mx/taxa/46316-Trichechusmanatus [in Spanish].
- 7. C. J. Deutsch, C. Self-Sullivan, A. Mignucci-Giannoni, "Trichechus manatus" (The IUCN Red List of Threatened Species, 2008).

#### Manatees in Mexico's waters face a range of threats, and their populations are declining.

- V. Santiago, "Mueren manatíes y otros animales en Tabasco por supuesta contaminación de metales" (2018); https://aristeguinoticias.com/1008/mexico/ mueren-manaties-y-otros-animales-en-tabasco-porsupuesta-contaminacion-de-metales/[in Spanish].
- 9. G. Núñez-Nogueira et al., Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 16, 404 (2019).
- L. D. Olivera Gómez, "¿Por qué debemos conservar al manatí?," Diàlogos 40, 12 (2012); www.ccytet.gob.mx/ Docs/ccytet03/Dialogos/dialogos40.pdf [in Spanish].
- 11. V. Guadarrama, *INCYTU* **011**, 1 (2018) [in Spanish].
- 12. B. Li et al., Science 365, 552 (2019).

10.1126/science.aba2925

# Support Austria's glyphosate ban

The herbicide glyphosate is the most used agrochemical herbicide weedkiller worldwide (1). Since 1974, more than 8.6 billion kilograms of glyphosate have been sprayed on crop fields (2). It was for decades thought to be a harmless alternative to legacy pesticides such as the banned DDT and parathion, which kill insects but also harm humans (3). However, new evidence shows that glyphosate causes a cascade of neuro-endocrine disruption to the development, physiology, and behavior of honeybees (4) and is thereby adding to the ongoing negative effects from neonicotinoids, which have led to the deaths of pollinators and songbirds (5, 6). Moreover, some evidence has indicated that glyphosate could promote cancer in humans (1). If true, these compounds could pose a risk to human consumers as well. These effects are reminiscent of the events more than 50 years ago, when DDT caused substantial losses in biodiversity and ecosystem services (7). We must work to prevent history from repeating itself.

In 2017, the European Union reapproved its use of glyphosate for another 5-year period (1). Likewise, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency states that glyphosate is below the levels of concern and has continued their use (1). Austria is the only EU member country that has passed a total ban of the herbicide. Although the Austrian parliament has voted to implement the ban in January (8), the EU Commission may try to veto it. The European Union and the United States should follow Austria's example and enact a total ban of glyphosate use, just like the international limitations that are currently underway to ban neonicotinoids (9, 10). Such a ban should be implemented through the UN Environmental Program to give it global reach. By banning glyphosate,

## AAAS<u>Travels</u>

Members and friends of AAAS are invited to join AAAS Travels on fascinating trips to all 7 continents!



## Botanical HAWAI April 1 - 11, 2020

Explore botanical gardens on the island of Oahu, the big island of Hawaii, and Kauai, including the geological marvels and native Hawaiian trees, plants, and birds at Hawaii Volcano National Park. From the brilliant red i'iwi bird to the Koa and Kukui trees, Hawaii is filled with natural wonders for you to discover! \$4,845 pp twin + air

## Mystique of MOROCCO



## April 3-15, 2020

Magical moments await you on this wonderful adventure to explore the mystique of the Kingdom of Morocco ! Morocco possesses a wealth of opportunities for the traveler, spectacular landscapes and fascinating cultural experiences ! Join us on this incredible adventure!\$3,995 pp twin + air

#### For a detailed brochure, please call (800) 252-4910 All prices are per person twin share + air

BETCHART EXPEDITIONS Inc. 17050 Montebello Rd Cupertino, California 95014 Email: AAASInfo@betchartexpeditions.com www.betchartexpeditions.com we can avoid further irreversible ecosystem changes.

To make a ban on harmful herbicides possible, we must focus on natural and ecological weedkilling alternatives, such as root exudates (organic compounds secreted by plant roots), crop rotation, mulch, herbicidal soaps, fatty acids, and industrial vinegar (*11*). Most important, we must move to less intensive farming practices to reduce the massive global use of herbicides (*12*).

Wanxi Peng<sup>1</sup>, Su Shiung Lam<sup>21</sup>, Christian Sonne<sup>3,1\*</sup> <sup>1</sup>School of Forestry, Henan Agricultural University, Zhengzhou, China. <sup>2</sup>Universiti Malaysia Terengganu, Terengganu, Malaysia. <sup>3</sup>Aarhus University, Roskilde, Denmark. \*Corresponding author. Email: cs@bios.au.dk

## REFERENCES AND NOTES

- 1. N. M. van Straalen, J. Legler, Science 360, 958 (2018).
- 2. C.M. Benbrook, Environ. Sci. Eur. 28, 3 (2016).
- 3. R.F. Service, Science 316, 1116 (2007).
- 4. W. M. Farina et al., Insects 10, 354 (2019).
- 5. M.L.Eng et al., Science 365, 1177 (2019).
- 6. H. Siviter *et al.*, *Nature* **561**, 109 (2018).
- R. Carson, Silent Spring (Houghton Mifflin, Boston, 1962).
- PAN Europe, "Austria takes the lead to ban glyphosate, bringing human health and the environment to the forefront" (2019); www.pan-europe.info/ press-releases/2019/12/austria-takes-lead-banglyphosate-bringing-human-health-and-environment.
- 9. C. Sonne, A. K. O. Alstrup, *Science* **363**, 938 (2019).
- 10. D. Butler, *Nature* **555**, 150 (2018).
- P. Catherine, P. Josep, *Trends Plant Sci.* 25, 14 (2020).
  L. G. Horlings, T. K. Marsden, *Glob. Environ. Change* 21,
- L. G. Horlings, I. K. Marsden, Glob. Environ. Change 21, 441 (2011).

10.1126/science.aba5642

## Fund plant conservation to solve biodiversity crisis

In their Letter "Solve the biodiversity crisis with funding" (20 September 2019, p. 1256), J. Malcom et al. called on the U.S. Congress to fund wildlife conservation programs to protect biodiversity. We agree that such funding is critically important, but we were disappointed that their discussion of biodiversity did not include plants. Even when unintentional, as this omission likely was, citing only animal examples can perpetuate the perception that plant conservation is less important and less worthy of funding (1). Plant conservation programs have been consistently underfunded, especially when compared to funding for animals. Although more than half of the species listed under the federal Endangered Species Act are plants, they receive less than 5% of the total funding for endangered species recovery (2, 3).

This problem is exemplified by the Recovering America's Wildlife Act, introduced in July 2019 (4) and supported by fish and wildlife conservation groups (5, 6). The bill would substantially improve funding for State Wildlife Action Plans (SWAPs), which are among the most effective species conservation programs in the United States. Plants can be listed in SWAPs, but because of antiquated authorizing language, the primary grants that fund SWAPs may only be used to conserve animal species of greatest conservation need, not plants (7). The proposed legislation does not update this language and would allow continued neglect of imperiled plants in SWAPs.

A recent global assessment found that at least 600 plant species are now extinct and that we are losing plant species at a rate 500 times higher than the extinction rate before human impacts (8). The conservation of plant species is essential to the successful conservation of fish, wildlife, pollinators, and other animals, as well as to human survival. It is critical that all efforts to improve funding for conservation explicitly include increased funding for plants. Without adequate conservation programs for plants, wildlife and biodiversity conservation efforts will inevitably be ineffective.

Emily Brin Roberson<sup>1\*</sup>, Anne Frances<sup>2,3,4</sup>, Kayri Havens<sup>5,6</sup>, Joyce Maschinski<sup>7</sup>, Abby Meyer<sup>8</sup>, Lisa Ott<sup>9,10</sup> <sup>1</sup>Native Plant Conservation Campaign, San Francisco, CA 94107, USA. <sup>2</sup>NatureServe, Arlington, VA 22202, USA. 3Smithsonian-Mason School of Conservation, Front Royal, VA 22630, USA. <sup>4</sup>North American Plant Red List Authority, Arlington, VA 22202, USA. <sup>5</sup>Plant Conservation Alliance Nonfederal Cooperators Committee. 6Chicago Botanic Garden, Glencoe, IL 60022, USA, <sup>7</sup>Center for Plant Conservation and San Diego Zoo Global Institute for Conservation Research, Escondido, CA 92027, USA. <sup>8</sup>Botanic Gardens Conservation International, U.S. at The Huntington Library, Art Museum, and Botanical Gardens, San Marino, CA 91108 USA. 9The Garden Club of America, New York, NY 10022, USA. 10 North Shore Land Alliance, Oyster Bay, NY 11771 USA. \*Corresponding author.

Email: emilyr@plantsocieties.org

## REFERENCES AND NOTES

- M. Balding, K. J. H. Williams, *Conserv. Biol.* **30**, 1192 (2016).
- 2. K. Havens et al., Int. J. Plant Sci. 175, 3 (2014).
- 3. V. Negron-Ortiz, Biol. Conserv. 171, 36 (2014).
- 116th Congress, H.R.3742 Recovering America's Wildlife Act of 2019 (2019); https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/house-bill/3742/text.
- The Wildlife Society, Recovering America's Wildlife Act: A 21st century model of wildlife conservation funding (2019); https://wildlife.org/policy/ recovering-americas-wildlife-act/.
- American Fisheries Society, Recovering America's Wildlife Act: A significant, proactive conservation effort for imperiled species (2019); https://fisheries.org/ policy-media/recovering-americas-wildlife-act/.
- B. A. Stein, K. Gravuer, Hidden in Plain Sight: The Role of Plants in State Wildlife Action Plans (NatureServe Arlington, Virginia, 2008).
- 8. A. M. Humphreys et al., Nat. Ecol. Evol. 3, 1043 (2019).

10.1126/science.aba4360



## Support Austria's glyphosate ban

Wanxi Peng, Su Shiung Lam and Christian Sonne

*Science* **367** (6475), 257-258. DOI: 10.1126/science.aba5642

ARTICLE TOOLS	http://science.sciencemag.org/content/367/6475/257.2
REFERENCES	This article cites 11 articles, 4 of which you can access for free http://science.sciencemag.org/content/367/6475/257.2#BIBL
PERMISSIONS	http://www.sciencemag.org/help/reprints-and-permissions

Use of this article is subject to the Terms of Service

*Science* (print ISSN 0036-8075; online ISSN 1095-9203) is published by the American Association for the Advancement of Science, 1200 New York Avenue NW, Washington, DC 20005. The title *Science* is a registered trademark of AAAS.

 $\label{eq:copyright} @ 2020 \ \mbox{The Authors, some rights reserved; exclusive licensee American Association for the Advancement of Science. No claim to original U.S. Government Works$